TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Budget Meeting Minutes

November 16, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
BUDGET ADVISORY COMMITTEE PRESENT:  Lawrence Hibbard, Paul Carriero, Ruth Hook, Bob Palifka, Tom Thomson

OTHERS PRESENT:  Peter Dooley, Mark Burger, Paul Goundrey, Tim Cook, Sheri Clifford 
Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Cooley apologized for not getting the budget memo to the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC) as early as had been hoped and gave them time to review the memo.
Cooley gave an overview of the budget process.  The Board has gone through a process of reviewing budget request and meeting with departments and others, with the goal of having more accurate numbers and a better idea of a possible total budget number before meeting with the BAC.  Each BAC member has received a packet with the necessary information regarding the 2017 budget requests for their review.  Capital Reserve Fund and potential warrant articles continue to be discussed and the Police Chief, Road Agent and Fire Chief will attend the November 30th meeting to answer any specific questions the BAC may have.
Cooley listed items within the budget packets, the budget meeting schedule and said the hope was that the budget process could be wrapped up before the Christmas Holiday.  She noted there were significant proposals for changes in the Highway and Fire Department capital reserves, and the Board was interested in the BAC’s advice in those areas.
Palifka thanked the Board for giving the BAC a complete budget to work with.

Cooley asked Adams to give an overview of the Highway and Fire Department equipment proposals.  Adams stated the Board gave careful consideration to the operating budget and any other expenses would be addressed in a warrant article.  The replacement cycle of fire trucks is suggested to change from 20 years to 30-year replacement and create a capital reserve fund for fire truck major component replacement which may require replacement prior to 30 years.  Also suggested was placing additional funds the highway heavy equipment maintenance capital reserve fund as the replacement for trucks was moved from 8 years that Hadlock has requested back to 10 years.
Adams explained that the fire department is reviewing what types of fire vehicles are appropriate for the town and have discovered a mini pumper that is a quarter of the price of a full-sized fire truck and has better access due to its size.  Also, with mutual aid it is no longer necessary to have all larger trucks.

Adams stated the highway department is proposing replacing the one-ton truck with a one and one-half ton truck.  This truck is $5,000 more than a one-ton and can handle a plow wing to assist with plowing in a more efficient manner than a one-ton.

Adams explained the paving warrant article is broken down, $50,000 for paving on Archertown Road and $25,000 for road reconstruction on Archertown Hill, both would be contracted out.

The Fire Department has asked the Board to consider including a supplemental insurance for firefighters in the budget.  The two-year cost of $6,500, or $3,700 per year.  Both Lyme and Piermont, NH offer this insurance to their firefighters.

Hook asked why four fire trucks were listed on the replacement schedule.

Adams stated Old Truck 1 is now in reserve, it was not sold when the new truck was purchased.

Smith stated the new truck is now known as Tanker 2 and this now brings the number of vehicles to four for the fire department.
Sale price/trade in price for old truck 1 and the rescue truck was discussed and if there was a need for two smaller vehicles if these vehicles were sold/traded.

Smith stated he was not in favor of having four trucks for the fire department and that the town should maintain a good mutual aid program with its neighbors.

Carriero asked why the replacement for highway trucks was changed from 10 years to 8 years.  Adams stated it was a proposal if the heavy equipment maintenance fund was not increased to handle any major component replacement.

It was decided to have the replacement schedule reflect a 10-year replacement for highway trucks.

Adams stated the amount to bring High Bridge Road Bridge back to capacity would be $50,000 or $21,000 for re-decking for pedestrian use only.  This is in response to the warrant article last year, where the town voted to have the cost of replacement reviewed and brought to town meeting for their review.
Carriero stated people were interested in a walking/bicycle traffic bridge only and that the highway department could do the necessary repairs.

Thomson wanted it made clear that there are other bridges that are used on a regular basis that require repairs such as Mousley Brook Bridge.  The decking needs replacement and he urged the Board to go and view the bridge themselves.

Cooley stated the Board has spoken with the Road Agent regarding re-decking the Mousley Brook Bridge this year.

Hook asked if the budget worksheet reflected a three-person highway department or a two-person and one seasonal employee.  Cooley stated a seasonal employee was discussed, but not an option at this time and a third person has been hired.

Hook asked why contract road-side for mowing and clearing trees at the sand pit if there are three full-time employees.  She also questioned why gravel was not put out for bid.  Thomson agreed, he has pointed out for years that the purchasing policy has not been followed in this area, and if it isn’t followed why have the policy at all.

Cooley explained that gravel is not a one-time cost, but will review with the Board and Road Agent.

Carriero felt the representative from Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission for the Planning Board should be put out for bid as well.

Hibbard asked if the new hire would contribute 20% towards health insurance.  Cooley stated the Board has proposed 7% for all employees.

Cooley thanked that BAC for meeting with the Board and asked if they had any questions prior to the November 30th meeting to reach out to the Board Representative so questions could be researched before the next meeting.
The Board then moved to the Selectboard Office to allow the BAC to have a discussion.

The Board reviewed items for the next regular meeting agenda and discussed the need for replacement of the Niles Room handicap access door.

Smith reported the Energy Committee met and is reviewing the capital reserve fund for town buildings as possible funding for improvements.

Adams stated the supplemental insurance for firefighters was a good idea at an affordable cost for what they offer.  Cooley thought it would be a good gesture for the corporation to offer to purchase this supplemental insurance for the fire department.
Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:15 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
